WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faulty Senate

April 7, 2006

1. CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, April 7, 2006, in 622 Wallace Hall.  Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.  

Senators present:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Sundar Naga, Mrs. Ellen Ressmeyer, Dr. Aaron Settle, Dr. Chuck Smith, Ms. Deborah Wells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent:  Dr. Tim Alderman, Prof. Sabina Haque, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, Prof. Patricia Shafer, and Prof. Edith Worrells.

Ex-Officio members present:  Dr. Hazo Carter, Dr. Arnold Cooper, and Dr. Ervin Griffin. 

Guests:  Dr. Sonya Armstrong, Prof. Oree Banks, Dr. Arnold Hartstein, Dr. Paula McCoy, Mr. Robert Parker.

2. Dr. James Brimhall Tribute.  James Brimhall died April 6, 2006.  J. Levine read the resolution passed at the last Senate meeting.  President Carter presented this to Dr. Brimhall and his wife at their home on March 8th.  The Faculty Senate gratefully acknowledges the over thirty-four years of service, which you have given in behalf of our students, faculty, administration, and staff.  You have been a trusted friend, exemplary colleague and mentor for many of us.  We are particularly indebted to you for the grace and good will with which you always managed to carry out your many responsibilities.  Each of us who has been touched by your generous care and thoughtfulness, your obvious message of love, will gladly carry that message in our hearts.  We shall try, as best we are able, to live up to your example.  Our thoughts and prayers are with you and your loved ones, especially Karen, as you travel this next part of your life’s journey.  

After the reading of the resolution many colleagues rose to share their own memories of Dr. Brimhall.  

3. REVIEW OF THE MINUTES.  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the March Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  

4. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  J. Levine indicated that the Constitution and Bylaws Committee and Education Committee reports will be postponed until the May meeting.  C. Acker moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion to approve the agenda as amended.  The motion carried.

5. REPORTS. 
A. Dr. Hazo W. Carter, WVSU President.  The President distributed copies of letters sent to the chairmen of the Senate and House Education Committees and a list of legislators and government leaders with whom meetings were held regarding recent budget cuts and state land-grant appropriations (see attached letters and lists).  The first letter outlined the amount of land-grant matching funds required and appropriated since 2003.  The $1.9 million match, representing 90% of the federal allocation, has been received for 2006.  This will gradually approach the requirement for a 100%, dollar for dollar match.  The second letter requested a total appropriation of $1,775,800 to replace funds lost due to the unintended consequences of the legislature’s actions.  

B. Dr. Ervin Griffin, President WVSUCTC.  President Griffin distributed his CTC report and a document illustrating enrollment trends, graduation rates, and other CTC data (see attached documents).  The enrolment has grown 93% since 2000.  The job placement rate for WVSCTC students is 82%, one of the highest in the state.  The CTC is planning for the next accreditation.  Most state college systems allocate funding according to the number of enrolled students (FTE), but West Virginia has a system of Peer Equity.  Under this system the CTC would have needed an increase of nearly a quarter million over each of the last five years to get even with our peers; this did not occur.  The CTC also lost $677,000 in Title III funds that have not been reimbursed.  Though we have not been successful in getting increased funding, it’s not for lack of a rational strategy or diligent efforts.  Some institutions did receive an extra $600,000, but these allocations were the result of political maneuvering.

C. Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  Dr. Cooper distributed a handout describing a system for indicating the amount of online involvement required for courses listed in the schedule (see attached).  He also distributed a document describing the legal requirements for the HEPC peer selection process (see attached).  Since there are some significant differences between WVSU and our current peers, we, in consultation with the BOG, will evaluate our peers and make recommendations.  Dr. Cooper wants faculty to be attentive to this process.  The Legislative Oversight Commission on Education Accountability (LOCEA) will make the final decision.  

D. Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Finance.  Mr. Parker distributed several budget reports (see attached) and indicated that our deficit of $412,883 would be covered by our reserves.  WVSU will increase tuition by 9.5% next year.  The CTC will increase out-of-state tuition by the same amount, and in-state tuition by 4.5%.  Though these are the maximum allowable increases, for the past several years we have not increased tuition as much as was permitted by state law (see attached tuition increase history), and we still have the second lowest tuition rates in the state.  Mr. Parker is working on the budget with Dr. Epps and Dr. Carter to provide for a 3% salary increase for faculty.  He assumes the BOG will approve the request to increase salaries and also says the money will be available to fund these raises.  In response to a question, Mr. Parker said budgets are planned one year in advance.  It was suggested that this does not allow adequate time to anticipate problems.  Mr. Parker said that the WVSU state budget was cut 22% over a four-year period, circumstances that could not have been predicted.  He was asked if the 80%-20% merit pay formula could be changed in time for the raises that were to be forthcoming in 2007.  Mr. Parker responded that if changes were recommended the HEPC would have to be notified and the BOG would have to approve them.  Finance and Administration would have to be notified as well.  Vice President Parker seemed to feel that it was not likely that the work to change the distribution formula could be done in time to meet the deadlines.  Dr. Carter said he doesn’t anticipate HEPC opposition to changes and suggested that the BOG would be able to advocate for them as well.  He also supports them and would be willing to call a special meeting of the Board if that were necessary.

E. Prof. Oree Banks.  The Summer Youth Sports Program has not been funded this year, but alternative funds may be forthcoming.  The program may still be offered, even if only for two or three weeks instead of five.  

F. Dr. Paula McCoy, Educational Policy Committee.  The EPC approved a change in the prerequisites and in the course description of PSYC 340.  The EPC also approved adding AH 223 as a restricted elective in the Psychology program.  This course deals with managed care issues (see attached report).  T. Guetzloff moved and J. Magan seconded the motion to approve the report.  The motion carried.

G. Dr. Charlotte Giles, Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee.  Eight convocations and four concerts were sponsored this year.  Additional funding is needed to pay the increasing costs of speaker fees as well as necessary repairs to the lighting system in the P.A. Williams Auditorium.  The Committee hasn’t had a fee increase for the past five years.  Citing the importance of cultural activities on campus, J. Magan moved, and C. Aleseyed seconded the motion, that the Senate recommends a five dollar fee increase for the Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee.  The motion carried.  

H. Dr. Arnold Hartstein, Program Review Committee.  Dr. Hartstein began his report by thanking all the Committee members and Dr. Seyedmonir for his help in developing the Program Review website.  The program review schedule for the next ten years has been posted on the site, along with the format and instructions for reviews.  The Psychology and Education Departments submitted five-year comprehensive reviews and both were approved for continuation at the current level of activity with no specific changes recommended.  The Department of History was granted a one-year extension on their five-year review.  The Departments of Art, Health Sciences, Mathematics, and Criminal Justice have submitted, or are working on assessment progress reports requested by the Committee last year (see attached report).  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion to accept the report.  The motion carried.

I. Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the WVSU Board of Governors and Advisory Council of Faculty.  Prof. Shafer was attending the ACF meeting, but submitted a written report, which will be distributed to the faculty listserve (see attached).  The BOG approved the goals and expectations submitted by Presidents Carter and Griffin.  Five programs were approved for continuation at their current level of activity:  Bachelor of Arts in Psychology, Bachelor of Science in Education, an Associate degree in Occupational Development, and an Associate in Science and Associate in Arts degrees in General Education.  The final drafts of four BOG policies were presented and approved:  No. 21 Social Justice, No. 22 Ethics, No. 23 Student Rights and Responsibilities, and No. 24 Grade-Point Averages for Associate and Baccalaureate Degrees.  Three additional policies were approved for Intent to Draft:  No. 27 Change in Organization of Colleges, Schools, Divisions, and Departments, No. 28 Student Academic Rights, and No. 29 Faculty Development.  Tuition and fee increase requests were approved as reported under item D above.  By law, graduate tuition is set at 110% of baccalaureate tuition.  The mid-March budget report for WVSU shows a projected deficit of $413,000.  This will be absorbed by our reserves.  The budget passed by the Legislature includes a continuation of the $900 raise and the annual experience increment for faculty.  Dr. Byers reported on some of the activities initiated by the Legislative Affairs Committee to secure additional funding.  The Land-Grant match is now part of WVSU’s base budget.  Additional funding for WVSU and the CTC may be considered at subsequent legislative special sessions.  

J. Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors.  The IBOA has not met since the last Senate meeting.  

K. Comments from the Chair.  Dr. Levine expressed disappointment in the fact that the CTC President received a 7% raise while faculty got nothing.  He appreciates that the President’s salary is inadequate, but also recognized that most employees in higher education are underpaid.  By approving this raise the BOG did the University and the faculty a disservice.  Dr. Levine noted that the only member of the Board who voted against the raise was P. Shafer, our faculty representative.  

6. OLD BUSINESS.  

A. Executive Committee’s recommendation regarding a position of Ombudsman:  Dr. Levine.  At this time the Executive Committee does not think there is a need for this position.  P. Shafer will report to the Senate about which ombudsman functions are currently provided by our employee assistance program provider—PeopleWorks Solutions. 

B. Executive Committee’s action on the report of the ad hoc Committee on the language and process for promotion and tenure:  Dr. Levine.  The ad hoc Committee’s recommendations will be forwarded to the Constitution, Bylaws, and Handbook Committee for their consideration.  This Committee will be asked to report back to the Executive Committee on May 15th. 

C. Recognition of Dr. James Brimhall.  See item 2 above.

7. NEW BUSINESS.

A. Nominating Committee Report:  Dr. Naga.  The slate of Senate officers was presented:  Chairman–J. Levine, Vice-Chairman–Tom Guetzloff, Secretary–S. Marrash-Minnerly.  Nominations were opened to the floor for each position; no further nominations were made.  

B. Election of Senators.  So far one Senator has been elected:  C. Blankenbuehler from the Division of Librarians and Counselors. 

C. May General Faculty Meeting, Planning.  The General Faculty meeting will be on Tuesday, May 2nd, from 12:15 to 1:20 PM in 122 Wallace Hall.  The Chair asked the Senators for agenda item suggestions.  Preliminary reports were requested from the ad hoc Merit Pay Committee and the ad hoc Salary Committee.  

D. Other New Business.  J. Levine asked if the Senate wanted to review the order of our meeting and consider doing reports after old and new business.  During the discussion Dr. Smith asked several questions:  Is the Senate a deliberative body?  What is the purpose of the Senate?  What does the Senate want to do?  What role does administration play?  One suggestion was to distribute written reports and give brief oral reports.  Another suggestion was to have a retreat to discuss the “mission” of the Senate.  The Executive Committee will take these issues under consideration.  

8. Adjournment.  T. Guetzloff moved and J. Magan seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried.  

Next meeting:  May 5, 2006.


Submitted by


Mr. Tom McClure, Secretary
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